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  NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
29 November 2019
Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
	

	


WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME
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The next Writers at Lunchtime meeting takes place on Wednesday 4 December, 11.30 am to 1.30 pm. As this is the last meeting for the year, there will be no guest speaker; instead there will be a raffle and a fun quiz. Bring a wrapped book (pre-loved is fine) for ‘Secret Santa’ gift exchange.
The venue for Writers at Lunchtime is The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson (car parking is accessed from Tasman Street). Come any time from 11.30 am. Everyone is welcome. For more information contact Chrissie on 03-5469818.

NEW CO-ORDINATOR NEEDED FOR WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME

Chrissie has been the co-ordinator of the monthly Writers at Lunchtime meetings for a while now. She is stepping down after the December meeting, although she hopes to continue attending to enjoy hearing the speakers and socialising with colleagues.

New co-ordinator/s are needed, if we want to keep this focal point for networking and exchange of ideas in the Top of the South. The tasks could easily be shared among two or more people.

In response to the recent survey, there may be some changes to the format of the meetings. However, the core elements of the co-ordinating role remain the same – scheduling and liaising with speakers, and hosting each meeting. The Top of the South branch committee will be available to assist with inviting speakers and sharing hosting responsibilities. 

There is no meeting in January. The first 2020 meeting on 5 February will be an ‘open mic’ session, giving everyone a chance to get to know each other. 

Please contact our Chair, Lucy Hodgson at tosnzsa15@gmail.com if you can help us keep our Writers at Lunchtime meetings moving forward.

WENDY SCOTT’S WORKSHOPS – REPORT

Top of the South branch Secretary, Jean Gorman, sends this report:

Following feedback that members would like workshops on Writing and Marketing, NZSA Top of the South branch hosted two workshops by multi-award-winning author Wendy Scott in Richmond last weekend. Those who attended had a great day and came out buzzing!

For those who couldn’t attend, here is a taste of Wendy’s advice on Marketing. 

Decide on who is the audience for your book, and think about where to find them. Different generations of New Zealanders use different social media – are you targeting young mothers (or grandmothers!) for children’s books? Targeting oldies?  – in which case, Probus, Lions and Rotary might enjoy a talk. Neighbourly has a commercial section. Do you have a Facebook Author page? Do you use LinkedIn? Do you showcase your credentials, qualifications, special skills, unusual occupations, heritage? Have a look on Amazon at what the top ten authors in your genre put into the public arena about themselves – what do they use to establish their credibility? What is your point of difference? Why should people buy your books rather than any others?

We spent a most enjoyable three hours bouncing ideas around and I cannot do it justice in a few short lines, but the above should give the flavour. Next time we entice Wendy from her hideout in Hokitika, do come along!

FOLLOW-UP DISCUSSION ON MARKETING

As a follow-up to last weekend’s workshop on marketing by Wendy Scott, which was so inspiring, Jean proposes a discussion meeting on Book Marketing on Saturday 30 November at 11 am in Richmond Library Café. Everyone is welcome to come along for a coffee and chat, and share your thoughts on how best to put ideas into practice. For more information, contact Jean at jlgormanz@gmail.com
LAUNCH OF KISS ME HARDY ISSUE 3 
kiss me hardy is a Nelson-based platform for creative writing, experimental literature and visual arts. The journal is edited by students in the New Zealand Diploma in Writing for the Creative Industries at Nelson Marlborough Institute of Technology (NMIT), under the guidance of tutors Cliff Fell and Kerry Sunderland. Issue 3 was launched on Tuesday at NMIT, with readings of some of the poems, essays and stories included. It is now online and can be viewed here:  https://kissmehardy.co.nz/
The journal began as a publishing opportunity to showcase the works of creative writing and arts students at NMIT. In 2018 submissions were opened up to emerging and established writers who had been or were teaching/ studying at writing schools and tertiary institutions round New Zealand. The first and second issues can be seen here: https://kissmehardy.co.nz/issue-archives/
TRISH’S FLASH STORY PUBLISHED

Congratulations to Trish Palmer, whose story ‘The Berlin Wall’ is included in the November issue of Flash Frontier: an adventure in short fiction. This issue has the theme Berlin – ‘words and images inspired by the city of Berlin, as we celebrate the 30th anniversary of the fall of the Berlin Wall this month.’ Read the stories here: http://www.flash-frontier.com/november-2019-berlin/
WRITERS OF PICTON

Writers of Picton usually meet on the first Monday of the month at 1.30 pm in the upstairs meeting room at Picton Library. 

The final meeting for the year is a lunch at Oxley's on Monday 2 December at 1.30 pm. Partners are invited, and vegetarian and vegan options are available. The writing exercise is 200-400 words on the topic ‘Merry Christmas’. If you are coming, please let Irene know at 03-973 0638 or pandi.goodhope@gmail.com
 ‘LIFE SENTENCE’ WRITING GROUP 
‘Life Sentence’ is a writing group for those who want to write better, be inspired and be supported to publish. They meet on the first Thursday of the month at The Workshop in New Street, Nelson, 5.30 - 7pm. The next meeting will be on Thursday 5 December. 

For more information contact Chris Stuart on 027 777 2556, or email chrisannstuart@gmail.com.

AUTHOR TALK IN NELSON – CHRISTINE LEUNENS
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CHRISTINE LEUNENS




Christine Leunens will be at Page & Blackmore Booksellers, 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson at 5.30 pm on Thursday 5 December to talk about her gripping novel, Caging Skies. 

An avid member of the Hitler Youth in 1940s Vienna, Johannes discovers his parents are hiding a Jewish girl named Elsa behind a false wall in their home. His initial horror turns to interest – then love and obsession. After his parents disappear, Johannes is the only one aware of Elsa’s existence in the house and he alone is responsible for her fate. Drawing strength from his daydreams about Hitler, Johannes plans for the end of the war and what it might mean them.  

Caging Skies has been translated into 17 languages and is the inspiration for the major film by Taika Waititi, Jojo Rabbit, which is currently showing in cinemas. Read more about Christine and her writing here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/christine-leunens.html
SPOKEN WORD WORKSHOPS AT TAKAKA

Nancy Fulford is presenting two Spoken Word workshops at Takaka Library on Tuesday 10 December. All you need to bring is a love of language and an interest for sharing your stories through spoken word.

The first workshop, on the Poetic Approach to Personal Stories, runs from

1 – 2.30 pm. It will explore a range of poetic writing tools that give colour, rhythm and shape to the sharing of our personal stories and observations on life.

The second workshop is On Your Feet! Presenting Your Work with Flair, and runs from 3 – 4.30 pm. In this very practical workshop you will experiment with using your voice, body, the space and most importantly your imagination to get the most out of presenting your poetry to the world. Bring poems to work with.

Nancy Fulford is an experienced performance poet who has been an active part of the spoken word circuit in Aotearoa, Canana, and most recently Melbourne. She is a graduate of the IIML Masters programme in Creative Writing at Victoria and has taught poetry to a diverse range of learners. She leads Dance & Drama at Wellington East Girls College and is an improve actor with Playback Theatre. If you have any questions or want to know more, email nancynzny@gmail.com
Payment suggestions for these workshops are a sliding scale of $20 - $40 for one workshop, or both for $40 - $60. Booking from Evenbrite is essential. If you wish to pay at the door, select ‘Pay at Door’ when you book. 

Book here for Poetic Approach to Personal Stories: https://www.eventbrite.co.nz/e/spoken-word-workshop-poetic-approach-to-personal-stories-tickets-76186121741
Book here for On Your Feet! Presenting Your Work with Flair:

https://www.eventbrite.co.nz/e/on-your-feet-presenting-your-work-with-flair-tickets-76188725529
STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They usually meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The last meeting for the year is on 10 December. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
AUTHOR TALK IN NELSON
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Ray Caird will be at Nelson Provincial Museum on Tuesday 10 December, 

5.30 – 6.30 pm, to talk about his major book, Blood of the Flax, Toto o te Harakeke (The Copy Press, 2019). Blood of the Flax honours one of New Zealand Aotearoa’s most iconic plants and its determined story of survival. 

Using this insightful coffee table book as a reference point, this talk invites you to delve into the history of flax. Ray will take you on a poetic journey from ancient Gondwanaland to the fashion catwalks of New York, reading excerpts from his book along the way. Find out more about Ray and his work here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/ray-caird.html
Books will be available for signing after the talk. Nelson Provincial Museum is at the corner of Hardy & Trafalgar Streets, Nelson. Everyone is welcome to this free event.
PAYONEER – INFORMATION WANTED

Getting paid by Amazon is hard for ‘small customers’ in places like New Zealand which have banking services Amazon regard as too small to bother with. We have to wait until our book ‘profits’ are over $US100 (similarly with Euro and GB Pounds). Then they will only wire the money over to NZ. This costs a large (10%) amount.
Does anyone have any experience with Payoneer – which Amazon evidently will deal with, since they are a US corporate? The idea being that Amazon pay into Payoneer and one can download from Payoneer into one's accounts in NZ at 2 to 3% fees rather than by wire (10% fees). They do not yet deal with Paypal. If you have any experience with Payoneer, please get in touch with jlgormanz@gmail.com 

POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for December is River by Kathleen Peacock. 
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, 
and the poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 are included in Horizons 4, published in September 2019. Both anthologies can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 

